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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of May 4, 2021
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin

Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Mary Von Ruden, Kristy Brown, Jen Schmitz, Cyndi Wise, Mary Cook & Dr. Emma Ledbetter 
Board Members Present Via Webex: Shelly Egstad
Board Members Excused: Brett Larkin
Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton & Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Tiffany Giesler, Health Department; Pam Weber, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.
Approval of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for April 6, 2021 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board meeting minutes from April 6, 2021 as presented.  

Public Comment Period:  No one was present to comment at this time.
Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
Pam Weber introduced Patti Abbott, the new Nutrition Coordinator who started in the position on April 21st following Pasty Lawrence’s retirement.  Patti has resided in Cataract for the last 37 years and previously worked as a PT assistant at Innovations Rehab as well as Culligan performing office duties.  Ms. Weber indicated Patti is catching on very quickly and the ADRC is happy to have her.

Pam Weber and Ron Hamilton introduced Chelsea Stenulson, the new Business Administrator for Human Services.  Chelsea came to Monroe County after 4 years in the finance department at Jackson County and looks forward to a new challenge.

Request for Position Analysis, Nutrition Coordinator – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented a request to increase the Nutrition Coordinator position from a current 30 hours per week to 40 hours per week in 2022. Partially due to the requirements put forth by the DHS if/when congregate meal sites are opened, the nutrition coordinator will be assigned additional duties, and due to not enough time available to complete regular required duties including training for meal site staff, visiting sites regularly, and annual visits with home delivered meal participants.  The additional overall cost for the position would be $28,947, largely in part to the benefits.  Much of the cost would be covered through grants and other funding, but would require an estimated $10,000 per year in county levy.  Jen Schmitz wished to make known she believes this position is currently vastly underpaid when looking at the job description for the amount of duties.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the position analysis and resolution as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Personnel and Finance Committees for their review and action prior to forwarding to the full County Board for their review and action. 

ADRC Program Reports – Discussion:  Ms. Weber presented a copy of the May 2021 ADRC Connect newsletter, and wished to draw attention to two articles on page seven.  The first was an announcement about the Monroe County Support Group for those with low vision and an upcoming opportunity for a pontoon ride through the NASA organization.  The second was an article regarding free educational materials county-wide for the Grandpa and Lucy animation.  The animation, based off a book about children dealing with adult family members and dementia, will be available for a year after its release date of April 15, 2021. 

Ms. Weber presented a proclamation from the Governor proclaiming May to be Aging and Disability Resource Center Month as well as a proclamation that May is Older Americans Month. 
Ms. Weber reports responses to the 3-year aging plan surveys cited assistance with home repairs, alternate transportation as the top two topics respondents found important.  Understanding Medicare and prescription plans and finding affordable housing options tied for 3rd. These topics will be at the forefront when developing the next 3 year aging plan.  

ADRC Fiscal Report – Discussion: Ms. Weber shared a handout of revenues and expenses for the nutrition and transportation programs and Title IIIB, D and E funding sources.  Ms. Weber’s report shows receipt of $868,696 of 2021 budgeted revenue and expenses totaling $149,067.02 through March 2021.  Congregate meal site expenses are down due to the meal sites being closed, however Ms. Weber indicates she hopes to reopen the meal sites by fall, though no official date has been set yet.
Monroe County Health Department:

2020 Annual Report – Discussion:  Tiffany Giesler presented the Monroe County Health Department 2020 Annual Report which fulfills WI State Statues Chapter 251.06(3)(h).  The report goes into detail about the 10 Essential Services of Public Health and the ways in which Monroe County Health Department provides those essential public health services.  Ms. Giesler indicated while much of the focus for 2020 was on COVID-19 surveillance, testing, and response, the Health Department managed to maintain their normal services in different ways.  Ms. Giesler expressed her sincere thanks to this committee and this community for their support throughout the last year.
Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Lead – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Giesler presented a budgetary adjustment of $1,893.83 due to funding received for the Childhood Lead Poison Prevention Training and hotel stay a staff member attended in April from the Wisconsin Division of Public Health. A MOTION WAS MADE BY CYNDI WISE, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented. This request will be forwarded to the Finance Committee for review and action.

Regional Messaging Related to COVID-19 - Discussion: Ms. Giesler reported that vaccination numbers statewide have plateaued.  In an effort to remind the public of how important it is to get vaccinated and continue taking preventative steps such as mask wearing and social distancing, the Public Health Departments in the western region have prepared a joint statement to release to the public.  In addition, the Monroe County Health Department and the local healthcare providers are issuing a joint public statement promoting vaccinations.  
Jen Schmitz brought forth a request that this Health & Human Services committee as well as the full County Board take action to support the COVID response movements within Monroe County by issuing public statements in support of continued mask wearing, social distancing, hand washing, and avoiding large gatherings.  Vice Chairperson Dr. Emma Ledbetter proposed this committee pursue issuing a public statement.  As this item was not listed on the agenda for this month, it was requested to put an actionable item on June’s agenda in regards to this topic.

March 2021 Programs Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler presented the program reports for March, showing an increase in sexually transmitted infections such as chlamydia and gonorrhea.  Ms. Giesler also reports an increase of positive COVID-19 cases with 30 new cases over the course of the last 4 days.  The new cases have been found to be the B117 variant, which is more contagious and causing more hospitalizations in younger populations (under age 60).  With the plateauing of vaccinations statewide, locally there has been an increase in wasted vaccine doses because there aren’t enough people scheduled and showing up for their appointments within the usable time frame.  In addition, both Walgreens and Walmart are offering at-home tests that anyone can purchase.  If a person tests positive with one of the at-home tests, the health department wouldn’t receive information about the positive result, it wouldn’t be counted in the overall positive cases, and staff is unable to perform any contact tracing.
2021 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Giesler shared the fiscal report for April 2021.  Year to date, through the end of April, the Health Department has received $583,223.83 of revenue, and has expended $335,640.57 of the 2021 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Mr. Hamilton shared that May is Mental Health Awareness month.  For the June meeting, Mr. Hamilton will have Vicki Riley present a Community Services Team (CST) update.
Request for New Position Analysis, 2 CLTS Social Workers – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented a request for two new Children’s Long Term Support social workers for 2022.  Between 2013 and 2021, the program has grown from 13 enrolled children to a projected 180 children by the end of the year.  These cases are currently split between 4 social workers, with an average caseload of about 40 children.  By adding two additional workers, the caseloads will reduce to roughly 30 per worker, with an ideal caseload for this type of social worker being 25-30.  Neither position will require the use of county levy.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARY COOK, SECONDED BY KRISTY BROWN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the request as presented.  This request will be forwarded to the Personnel and Finance Committees for their review and action prior to forwarding to the full County Board for their review and action. 
Request for New Position Analysis, CCS Social Worker – Discussion/Action: Ron Hamilton presented a request for a new Comprehensive Community Services social worker.  The optimal caseload for a social worker with a mix of children and adult is 17-18 clients.  Currently, there are 105 clients enrolled in the program, with 47 on the screening list, waiting to be screened for admission.  Mental health issues have increased and intensified throughout the pandemic, so positions focusing on assisting those with mental health issues are especially important right now.  This position will require no county levy.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY JEN SCHMITZ, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the request as presented. This request will be forwarded to the Personnel and Finance Committees for their review and action prior to forwarding to the full County Board for their review and action. 
Request for New Position Analysis, CFS Initial Assessment Social Worker – Discussion/Action: Mr. Hamilton presented a request for a new Initial Assessment social worker in the Children and Families unit.  The request is partly in response to the Federal Families First Act which will take effect in October of 2021.  This Act will focus on keeping children in the home, providing more intensive in-home services, which in turn will require more work on behalf of the current staff.  In the first quarter of 2021, there has already been a 13% increase in access reports over any of the last 4 years, and Initial Assessment positions experience very high turnover.  This position will require the use of county levy, though it is hard to estimate exactly how much as these positions are always a combination of CFA, grant funding, and county levy as last resort.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY KRISTY BROWN, SECONDED BY JEN SCHMITZ, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the request as presented. This request will be forwarded to the Personnel and Finance Committees for their review and action prior to forwarding to the full County Board for their review and action. 
Request for Credit Card Approval – Discussion/Action:  Chelsea Stenulson presented a request for credit cards for herself as the Human Services Business Administrator as well as Patti Abbott, the ADRC Nutrition Coordinator.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the credit card requests as presented.
Request to Establish New 2021 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Stenulson presented a request to establish a new purchase of service contract for Family and Children’s Center for respite care.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARY COOK, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WTH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the contract as presented.

Request to Amend 2021 Purchase of Service Contracts – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented a request to amend contracts for Rawhide, Inc and Olson’s Guardianships, Inc.  A MOTION WAS MADE BY JEN SCHMITZ, SECONDED BY MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the contract amendments as presented.
Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Mr. Hamilton reported Christa Pierce was hired as the full time APNP (nurse prescriber) for the CSP and outpatient clinic programs.  Her official start date is June 7, but she is still currently providing coverage for the clinic every other week, along with Jessica Stevens and Dr. Don Fischer.  We are currently still searching for a more permanent medical director and hope to have more information that prior to the June meeting.  Mr. Hamilton wished to thank this Board for its support during the last few months of uncertainty following the resignation of the mental health nurse, the prescriber, and the medical director all within a short period of time.
Financial Report – March 2021 - Discussion:  Ms. Stenulson presented the financial report for March of 2021, indicating receipt of $3,205,345 in revenues and $3,271,109 in expenditures.  The budget overall is at a -$65,764 (-1.9 %) through the month of March.  Mr. Hamilton added that the prior months’ billable time revenue had been estimated higher than the actual revenue, which did contribute to the shift from last month’s report.
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Board members present agreed to keep the next regular monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board as previously scheduled on Tuesday, June 1, 2021 at 8:30 a.m.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the June meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates.  
Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY JEN SCHMITZ, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:17 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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